### **Western University**

# Scholarship@Western

Law Publications Law School

4-1995

# Select Bibliography Of Women's Human Rights

Valerie Oosterveld Western Law, Western University, vooster@uwo.ca

Rebecca J. Cook

Follow this and additional works at: https://ir.lib.uwo.ca/lawpub



Part of the Civil Rights and Discrimination Commons, and the Law and Gender Commons

### Citation of this paper:

Cook, Rebecca J. and Valerie L. Oosterveld. "Select Bibliography of Women's Human Rights Law, A Conference on the Interventional Protection of Reproductive Rights." American University Law Review 44, no. 4 (April 1995): 1429-1471

# A SELECT BIBLIOGRAPHY OF WOMEN'S HUMAN RIGHTS<sup>†</sup>

REBECCA J. COOK\*
VALERIE L. OOSTERVELD\*\*

#### INTRODUCTION

This bibliography references select works on the development, interpretation and implementation of women's international human rights as established by the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women and other international and regional human rights conventions. This bibliography is confined to international law and does not include materials on national or comparative sex discrimination laws, except to the extent that such articles integrate domestic human rights issues with a discussion international women's human rights law.

The objective of this bibliography is to facilitate and stimulate the research and writing of legal scholars, students, and activists in the field of women's international human rights by assisting them in finding published works in this area. To this end we have included in our listings books and articles published recently, as well as those of historical note. Most of the references are to secondary sources,

\* Associate Professor (Research) & Director, International Human Rights Programme,

Faculty of Law, University of Toronto.

\*\* Associate, Fasken Campbell Godfrey, Barristers and Solicitors & International Human

Rights Programme Fellow, Faculty of Law, University of Toronto.

<sup>†</sup> An earlier version of this bibliography appeared in the New York University Journal of International Law and Politics. See Rebecca J. Cook, Women's International Human Rights: A Bibliography, 24 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 857-88 (1992).

We wish to thank the following people for their kind assistance in the preparation of this bibliography: Colleen Burke, Andrew Byrnes, Lois Chiang, Christine Chinkin, Walter Derhak, Bernard M. Dickens, Heather Gamester, Karen Knop, Ilana Landsberg-Lewis, Liesbeth Lijnzaad, Aleksandra Milacic, Barbara Roblin, Ruth Welsh, and Adrien Wing.

although we have listed those primary sources that will be referred to frequently by the reader.<sup>1</sup>

The first bibliography on the international right to nondiscrimination on the basis of sex<sup>2</sup> contained just over 140 entries. The second bibliography referenced over 260 publications.<sup>3</sup> It is a positive indication of how the field of women's human rights law has expanded that this bibliography contains over 400 entries.

Works are listed in this bibliography according to theme. If a publication contains multiple themes, then the article is first referenced under its primary theme, and cross-referenced under the secondary theme. We have included extra information in the citations, such as the country of publication for a journal or the publisher's address, where we felt that it would assist the reader in locating the material. Therefore, the citation format does not always conform to that of *The American University Law Review*.

The general format for articles appearing in periodicals is the name of the author, article title, volume number, periodical title, first and last page numbers, date, and the country of publication where required for clarity. Where a volume comprises more than one issue, and the issues are consecutively paginated, only the volume number is indicated. The general format for books, monographs, and reports is the author's name, book title, editors (if any), location and name of the publisher, date, and number of pages. Book chapters follow a similar format, with the chapter's author and the chapter's title appearing before the book title, and the first and last page numbers of the chapter indicated after the book title. Occasionally, specific information on how to locate the publisher is included in parentheses. We have endeavored to ensure that the references in this bibliography are correct. However, we welcome any additions or corrections to the citations.

The bibliography also will be available in the near future on DIANA, a human rights database. The development of this database is a project undertaken by a consortium of law librarians, university-based human rights centers and nongovernmental human rights organizations in honor of Diana Vincent-Daviss, the former Librarian of Yale Law School and Deputy Director of the Orville H.

<sup>1.</sup> We have not included all the United Nations reports that refer to women's international human rights. The UN publishes several general bibliographies of its own reports, which may also prove to be a valuable reference material for the researcher.

<sup>2.</sup> Rebecca J. Cook, The International Right to Non-Discrimination on the Basis of Sex: A Bibliography, 14 YALE J. INT'L L. 161-81 (1989).

<sup>3.</sup> Rebecca J. Cook, Women's International Human Rights: A Bibliography, 24 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 857-88 (1992).

Schell, Jr. Center for International Human Rights at Yale Law  $School.^4$ 

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	Inte	ernational Protection
	A.	General: Human Rights of Women 1433
	В.	The Women's Convention
	C.	Equality and Nondiscrimination 1440
	D.	Feminist Theory
II.	Reg	gional Protection
	Α.	Africa 1444
	B.	Asia-Pacific and Australia
	C.	Europe
	D.	Inter-American 1447
III.	Do	mestic Protection
	A.	Africa and the Middle East 1448
		1. Botswana 1448
		2. Egypt
		3. Ghana 1448
		4. Kenya 1448
		5. Kuwait 1448
		6. Occupied Territories 1449
		7. Somalia 1449
		8. South Africa
		9. Sudan 1449
		10. Uganda 1449
	В.	Asia-Pacific and Australia
		1. Australia
		2. Bangladesh
		3. China
		4. Hong Kong
		5. India
		6. Japan
		7. Korea
		8. New Zealand
		9. Pakistan

<sup>4.</sup> An informative article on the goals of this database may be found at Nicholas D. Finke et al., DIANA: A Human Rights Database, 16 HUM. RTS. Q. 753-56 (1994). The Internet address for DIANA is http://www.law.uc.edu/Diana (Center for Electronic Text in the Law, University of Cincinnati College of Law).

	10. Philippines
	11. Thailand 1452
C.	Europe
	1. Bosnia-Herzegovina 1452
	2. Ireland 1452
	3. Poland
	4. Romania 1453
	5. Russia
	6. Turkey
	7. United Kingdom 1454
D.	Inter-American 1454
	1. Argentina 1454
	2. Brazil
	3. Canada 1454
	4. Colombia
	5. Haiti 1455
	6. Paraguay 1455
	7. Peru 1455
	8. United States
Sp	ecific Women's Issues
A.	Education
В.	Employment and Labor
C.	Family Life
D.	Female Circumcision
E.	Girl-Child
F.	Humanitarian Law 1460
G.	Nationality and Citizenship 1462
H.	Political Rights
I.	Property Law
J.	Prostitution, Trafficking in Women, and
	Slavery-Like Practices
K.	Refugees
L.	Religion and Culture
M.	Reproductive Rights and Health 1466
N.	Social and Economic Welfare, and Development 1469
O.	Violence Against Women
	D. Sp. A. B. C. D. E. F. G. H. I. J. K. L. M. N.

#### I. INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION

### A. General: Human Rights of Women

- Ahooja-Patel, Krishna, Women's Rights, in INTERNATIONAL LAW: ACHIEVEMENTS AND PROSPECTS 1105-29 (Bedjaoui ed., London, Martinus Nijhoff 1991) 1276 pages.
- AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL, HUMAN RIGHTS ARE WOMEN'S RIGHT (New York, Amnesty International U.S.A. 1995) 152 pages.
- ASHWORTH, GEORGINA, CHANGING THE DISCOURSE: A GUIDE TO WOMEN AND HUMAN RIGHTS (London, CHANGE 1993) 128 pages.
- BUNCH, CHARLOTTE & REILLY, NIAMH, DEMANDING ACCOUNTABILITY: THE GLOBAL CAMPAIGN AND VIENNA TRIBUNAL FOR WOMEN'S HUMAN RIGHTS (New Jersey, Centre for Women's Global Leadership, Rutgers University and United Nations Development Fund for Women 1994) 169 pages.
- Bunch, Charlotte, Women's Rights as Human Rights: Toward a Re-Vision of Human Rights, 12 HUM. RTS. Q. 486-98 (1990).
- Burrows, Noreen, International Law and Human Rights—the Case of Women's Rights, in HUMAN RIGHTS: FROM RHETORIC TO REALITY 80-98 (Campbell et al. eds., London, Blackwells 1986).
- Burrows, Noreen, Monitoring Compliance of International Standards Relating to Human Rights: The Experience of the United Nations Commission on the Status of Women, 31 NETH. INT'L L. REV. 332-54 (1984).
- Byrnes, Andrew, Toward More Effective Enforcement of Women's Human Rights Through the Use of International Human Rights Law and Procedures, in Human Rights of Women: National and Interna-TIONAL PERSPECTIVES 189-227 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994) 634 pages.
- Charlesworth, Hilary, What are Women's International Human Rights?, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 58-84 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Charlesworth, Hilary & Chinkin, Christine, The Gender of Jus Cogens, 15 HUM. RTS. Q. 63-76 (1993).
- Chinkin, Christine, Women's Rights as Human Rights Under International Law, in UNDERSTANDING HUMAN RIGHTS (Gearty & Tomkins eds., London, Mansell Press forthcoming 1995).

- Coliver, Sandra, United Nations Machineries on Women's Rights: How They Better Help Women Whose Rights are Being Violated, in NEW DIRECTIONS IN HUMAN RIGHTS 25-49 (Lutz, Hannum & Burke eds., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1989) 246 pages.
- Cook, Rebecca J. (ed.), HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES (Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994), 634 pages, forthcoming in Spanish from Profamilia Legal Services, Calle 34, No. 14-52, Bogota, Colombia.
- Cook, Rebecca J., International Human Rights Law Concerning Women: Case Notes and Comments, 23 VAND. J. TRANSNAT'L L. 779-818 (1990).
- Cook, Rebecca J., State Responsibility for Violations of Women's Human Rights, 7 HARV. HUM. RTS. J. 125-75 (1994).
- Cook, Rebecca J., Women's International Human Rights Law: The Way Forward, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 3-36 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Cook, Rebecca J., Women in the United Nations Legal Order, in THE UNITED NATIONS LEGAL ORDER 433-71 (Schachter & Joyner eds., Cambridge, Cambridge University Press 1995).
- Dallmeyer, Dorinda G. (ed.), RECONCEIVING REALITY: WOMEN AND INTERNATIONAL LAW (Washington, American Society of International Law 1993) 283 pages.
- D'Sa, Rose M., Women's Rights in Relation to Human Rights: A Lawyer's Perspective, 13 COMMONWEALTH L. BULL. 666-76 (1987).
- Elder, Betty G., The Rights of Women: Their Status in International Law, 25 CRIME & SOC. JUST. 1-39 (1986).
- Fraser, Arvonne S., U.N. DECADE FOR WOMEN: DOCUMENTS AND DIALOGUE (Boulder, Colo., Westview Press 1987) 235 pages.
- Freeman, Marsha A. & Fraser, Arvonne S., Women's Human Rights: Making the Theory a Reality, in HUMAN RIGHTS: AN AGENDA FOR THE NEXT CENTURY 103-35 (Henkin & Hargrove eds., Washington, American Society of International Law 1994) 523 pages.
- Galey, Margaret E., International Enforcement of Women's Rights, 6 HUM. Rts. Q. 463-90 (1984).
- GONZALEZ DE PAZOS, MARGARITA, LA MUJER Y LA REIVINDICACION INTERNACIONAL DE SUS DERECHOS [WOMEN AND THE INTERNATIONAL VINDICATION OF THEIR RIGHTS] (Mexico, Universidad Autonoma Metropolitana, Unidad Azcapotzalco Division de Ciencias Sociales y Humanidades 1989) 216 pages.
- Hevener, Natalie K., An Analysis of Gender-Based Treaty Law: Contemporary Developments in Historical Perspective, 8 Hum. Rts. Q. 70-88 (1986).

- Hevener, Natalie K., INTERNATIONAL LAW AND THE STATUS OF WOMEN (Boulder, Colo., Westview Press 1983) 249 pages.
- Holmes, Helen Bequaert, A Feminist Analysis of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, in BEYOND DOMINATION: NEW PERSPECTIVES ON WOMEN AND PHILOSOPHY 250-64 (Gould ed., Totowa, N.J., Rowman & Alleheed 1983) 301 pages.
- Kaschitz, Herta, The Commission on the Status of Women with Particular Reference to its Work on Communications, 6 NEWSL.: NETH. Q. HUM. RTS. 22-28 (1988).
- Kerr, Joanna (ed.), Ours by Right: Women's Rights as Human Rights (London, Zed Books & The North-South Institute 1993) 180 pages.
- Langley, Winston, WOMEN'S RIGHTS IN INTERNATIONAL DOCUMENTS: A SOURCEBOOK (North Carolina, McFarland 1991) 192 pages.
- Maarseveen, Pessers & Gunning, M. (eds.), INTERNATIONAL RECHT EN VROUWEN [INTERNATIONAL LAW AND WOMEN] (Zwolle, Neth., W.E.J. Tjeenk Willink 1987), 465 pages, two vol. set.
- Marks, Susan, Nightmare and Noble Dream: The 1993 World Conference on Human Rights, 53 CAMBRIDGE L.J. 54-62 (1994).
- Mertus, Julie & Goldberg, Pamela, A Perspective on Women and International Human Rights After the Vienna Declaration: The Inside/Outside Construct, 26 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 201-34 (1994).
- Morsink, Johannes, Women's Rights in the Universal Declaration, 13 HUM. RTS. O. 229-59 (1991).
- Note, The League of Nations Status of Women Committee, 60 AUSTL. L.J. 121-22 (1986).
- PICADO-SOTELA, SONIA, LA MUJER Y LOS DERECHOS HUMANOS: DECENIO DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS: IGUALDAD, DESARROLLO Y PAZ [THE WOMAN AND HUMAN RIGHTS: THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE: EQUALITY, DEVELOPMENT AND PEACE] (San Jose, Costa Rica, Instituto Interamericano de Derechos Humanos 1986) 45 pages.
- PIETILA, HILKKA & VICKERS, JEANNE, MAKING WOMEN MATTER: THE ROLE OF THE UNITED NATIONS (New Jersey, Zed Books 1990) 177 pages.
- Plata, Maria Isabel, Los Derechos Humanos de la Mujer [The Human Rights of Women], 4 PROFAMILIA 16-21 (1988).
- Reanda, Laura, *The Commission on the Status of Women, in* THE UNITED NATIONS AND HUMAN RIGHTS: A CRITICAL APPRAISAL 265-303 (Alston ed., Oxford, Clarendon Press 1992).
- Rishmawi, Mona, The Developing Approaches of the International Commission of Jurists to Women's Human Rights, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF

- WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 340-48 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Schuler, Margaret (ed.), CLAIMING OUR PLACE: WORKING THE HUMAN RIGHTS SYSTEM TO WOMEN'S ADVANTAGE (Washington, D.C., Institute for Women, Law and Development 1993) 163 pages.
- Sharma, Monica, What Role Can Rights Play in Work of International Agencies?, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1097-1103 (1995).
- TOMASEVSKI, KATARINA, WOMEN AND HUMAN RIGHTS (London & New Jersey, Zed Books 1993) 162 pages.
- UNITED NATIONS, COMPENDIUM OF INTERNATIONAL CONVENTIONS CONCERNING THE STATUS OF WOMEN (Vienna, United Nations 1988) 186 pages.
- WETZEL, JANICE WOOD, THE WORLD OF WOMEN: IN PURSUIT OF HUMAN RIGHTS (New York, New York University Press 1992) 228 pages.
- WOLPER, ANDREA & PETERS, JULIE S., WOMEN'S RIGHTS, HUMAN RIGHTS: INTERNATIONAL FEMINIST PERSPECTIVES (New York, Routledge 1995) 372 pages.
- YOTOPOULOS-MARANGOPOULOS, ALICE, WOMEN'S RIGHTS, HUMAN RIGHTS (Athens, Hestia Publications 1994) 359 pages.

#### B. The Women's Convention

- Assum, Laetitia van den, Verdrag Inzake de Uitbanning van Alle Vormen van Diskriminatie Jegens de Vrouw [The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women], 5 NETH. J.C.M. BULL. 160-75 (1980).
- Assum, Laetitia van den, Over Het Ontwerp van Het Verdrag [About the Draft of the U.N. Convention Against Discrimination Against Women], 4 NETH. J.C.M. BULL. 2-7 (1979).
- Brunott, Loes, De Actuele Verhouding Tussen het Vrouwenberdrag en een Brede Wet Gelijke Behandeling [The Actual Relation Between the Women's Convention and a Law Against Discrimination], NEMESIS 270-77 (1985/86).
- Brunott, Loes, Een Nieuwe Internationale Impuls, [A New International Impulse: Reflections on the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women], NEMESIS 85-96 (1986/87).
- Burrows, Noreen, The 1979 Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 32 NETH. INT'L L. REV. 419-60 (1985).

- Byrnes, Andrew, The "Other" Human Rights Treaty Body: The Work of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, 14 YALE J. INT'L L. 1-67 (1989).
- Chen, Mai, Protective Laws and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 15 WOMEN'S RTS. L. REP. 2-36 (1993).
- Clark, Belinda, The Vienna Convention Reservations Regime and the Convention on Discrimination Against Women, 85 Am. J. INT'L L. 281-321 (1991).
- Coene, M., Een Nieuwe U.N.O.-Conventie: Het Verdrag Tot Afschaffing Van de Discriminatie Ten Aanzien Van de Vrouw [A New U.N. Convention: The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women], 43 RECHTSKUNDIG WEEKBLAD 2740-52 (1980).
- Cook, Rebecca J., Reservations to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 30 VA. J. INT'L L. 643-709 (1990).
- Cook, Rebecca J., State Accountability Under the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 228-56 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Cortes, Irene R., Monitoring Progress in the Implementation of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women: The CEDAW, 8 ASIAN NEWSL. HUM. RTS. DOCS. 1-11 (1984).
- Delbruck, Jost, Die Konvention der Vereinten Nationen zur Beseitigung jeder Form der Diskriminierung der Frau von 1979 im Kontext der Bemuhungen um einen Volkerrechtlichen Schutz der Menschenrechte [The 1979 U.N. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women in the Context of the International Protection of Human Rights], in Staatsrecht-Volkerrecht-Europarecht: Festschrift für Hans Jurgen Schlochauer 247-70 (Berlin, Walter de Gruyfer 1981).
- Donner, Laura A., Gender Bias in Drafting International Discrimination Conventions: The 1979 Women's Convention Compared with the 1965 Racial Convention, 24 CAL. W. INT'L L.J. 241-54 (1994).
- Evatt, Elizabeth, Eliminating Discrimination Against Women: The Impact of the UN Convention, 18 MELB. U. L. REV. 435-49 (1991).
- Ilic, Zagora, The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, in UNITED NATIONS MANUAL ON HUMAN RIGHTS REPORTING 153-76, U.N. Doc. HR/PUB/91/1 (1991).
- INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS LAW GROUP, U.S. RATIFICATION OF THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMI-

- NATION AGAINST WOMEN: AN OVERVIEW AND ANALYSIS OF U.S. LAW RELATING TO THE OBLIGATIONS OF THE WOMEN'S CONVENTION (Washington, I.H.R.L.G. 1994).
- INTERNATIONAL WOMEN'S RIGHTS ACTION WATCH (IWRAW), ASSESSING THE STATUS OF WOMEN: A GUIDE TO REPORTING USING THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN (1988) 44 pages.
- INTERNATIONAL WOMEN'S RIGHTS ACTION WATCH, CEDAW #13: A REPORT ON THE THIRTEENTH SESSION OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN (1994) 47 pages. Reports 1-12 are also available from IWRAW.
- INTERNATIONAL WOMEN'S RIGHTS ACTION WATCH, IWRAW TO CEDAW COUNTRY REPORTS ON ARGENTINA, BOLIVIA, CHILE, MAURITIUS, NORWAY, PERU, RUSSIAN FEDERATION, ST. VINCENT AND THE GRENADINES, TUNISIA, UGANDA (1994) 72 pages. IWRAW country reports for previous years are also available.
- Jacobson, Roberta, The Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, in The United Nations and Human Rights: A CRITICAL Appraisal 444-72 (Alston ed., Oxford, Clarendon Press 1991) 765 pages.
- Japanese International Women's Rights Action Watch, Commentary on the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (Japan, JAIWR forthcoming 1995).
- Kim, Jae-in, The UN Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women and Positive Actions for its Implementation, 9 WOMEN'S STUD. F. 5-40 (1993).
- Lijnzaad, Liesbeth, Het kussen van een kikker, de werkelijke betekenis van het Vrouwenverdrag [Kissing a Toad, the Real Meaning of the Women's Convention], NEMESIS 5-17 (1991/92).
- Lijnzaad, Liesbeth, Reservations to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, in LIESBETH LIJNZAAD, RESERVATIONS TO UN HUMAN RIGHTS TREATIES: RATIFY OR RUIN 298-370 (London, Martinus Nijhoff 1994) 449 pages.
- Lijnzaad, Liesbeth, Voorbehouden bij het Vrouwenverdrag [Reservations to the Women's Convention], NEMESIS 105-11 (1987).
- Loli, Silvia & Acosta, Gladys, Programa derechos de la mujer: La Convencion sobre la eliminacion de todas las formas de discriminacion contra la mujer y el ordenamiento juridico peruano [Women's Legal Program: The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women and the Peruvian Judicial System], 8 EL OTRO DERECHO 51-88 (1991).

- Loncar, Kathleen, The United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women: Reasons Advanced for and Against Ratification, LAWASIA HUM. RTS. CONF.: PROC. 316-38 (1985).
- Maarseveen, Henc van, Het Verdrag Tegen Vrouwendiscriminatie [The Convention Against Discrimination of Women], 60 NETH. JURISTENBLAD 709-16 (1984).
- Meron, Theodor, Enhancing the Effectiveness of the Prohibition of Discrimination Against Women, 84 Am. J. INT'L L. 213-17 (1990). Minor, Julie A., An Analysis of Structural Weaknesses in the Convention on
- Minor, Julie A., An Analysis of Structural Weaknesses in the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 24 GA. J. INT'L & COMP. L. 137-53 (1994).
- Oeser, Edith, Legal Questions in the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women, 14 Bull. OF THE GDR COMM. FOR HUM. RTS. 86-98 (1988).
- PLATA, MARIA ISABEL & YANUZOVA, MARIA, LOS DERECHOS HUMANOS Y LA CONVENCION SOBRE LA ELIMINACION DE TODAS LAS FORMAS DE DISCRIMINACION CONTRA LA MUJER 1979 [HUMAN RIGHTS AND THE 1979 CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN] (Bogota, Printex Impresores 1988) 189 pages.
- Plata, Maria Isabel, La Convencion de la ONU y la mujer [The United Nations Women's Convention], 8 EL OTRO DERECHO 25-37 (1991).
- Rehof, Lars A. (ed.), GUIDE TO THE TRAVAUX PRÉPARATOIRES OF THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN (Dordrecht, Neth., Martinus Nijhoff 1993) 385 pages.
- Stumpf, Andrea E., Re-examining the U.N. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women: The U.N. Decade for Women Conference in Nairobi, 10 YALE J. INT'L L. 384-405 (1985).
- Tinker, Catherine, Human Rights for Women: The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 3 Hum. RTS. Q. 31-43 (1981).
- UNITED NATIONS EDUCATIONAL, SCIENTIFIC AND CULTURAL ORGANIZATION (UNESCO) & CENTRE D'ETUDES DE RECHERCHES ET DE PUBLICATIONS, UNIVERSITÉ DE TUNIS, LA NON-DISCRIMINATION A L'ÉGARD DES FEMMES ENTRE LA CONVENTION DE COPENHAGEN ET LE DISCOURS IDENTITAIRE [NON-DISCRIMINATION WITH REGARD TO WOMEN BETWEEN THE COPENHAGEN CONVENTION AND IDENTIFYING DISCUSSION] (Tunis, Imprimerie officielle de la République Tunisienne 1989) 391 pages.

- UNITED NATIONS, DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN: THE CONVENTION AND THE COMMITTEE, HUMAN RIGHTS FACT SHEET NO. 22 (Geneva, United Nations Centre for Human Rights 1994) 73 pages.
- UNITED NATIONS, REPORTS OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN, 1982-87 (Vienna, United Nations 1991).
- Wadstein, Margareta, FN-konventionen om avskaffande av all slags diskriminering av kvinnor Report No. 7 [Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women] (Lunds, Swed., Raoul Wallenberg Institute of Human Rights and Humanitarian Law 1990) 48 pages.
- Wadstein, Margareta, Implementation of the U.N. Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 6 NEWSL.: NETH. Q. HUM. RTS. 5-21 (1988).
- Wright, Shelley, Human Rights and Women's Rights: An Analysis of the United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, in HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE TWENTY-FIRST CENTURY: A GLOBAL CHALLENGE 75-88 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993) 1028 pages.
- Zearfoss, Sarah C., The Convention for the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women: Radical, Reasonable or Reactionary?, 12 MICH. J. INT'L L. 903-42 (1991).
- See also Mutukwa (II.A.); Genefsky (III.A.-Egypt); Goldfarb (III.A.-Kenya); Bryce (III.B.-Australia); Evatt (III.B.-Australia); McKenzie (III.B.-China); Yasuko (III.B.-Japan); Chen (III.B.-New Zealand); Cortes (III.B.-Philippines); Mendez Costa (III.D.-Argentina); Russell (III.D.-Colombia); Prieto (III.D.-Paraguay); and Bustello (IV.M.).

### C. Equality and Nondiscrimination

- Bayefsky, Anne F., The Principle of Equality or Non-Discrimination in International Law, 11 Hum. Rts. L.J. 1-34 (1990).
- BOUCAUD, PASCALE, THE COUNCIL OF EUROPE'S STANDARD SETTING ACTIVITIES RELATING TO EQUALITY OF THE SEXES (Strasbourg, Council of Europe 1989) 24 pages.
- Buckley, Mary & Anderson, Malcolm (eds.), WOMEN, EQUALITY AND EUROPE (London, MacMillan Press 1988) 228 pages.
- Buquicchio-de Boer, Maud, Sexual Discrimination and the Convention on Human Rights, 6 Hum. RTs. L.J. 1-16 (1985).

- BUQUICCHIO-DE BOER, MAUD, EQUALITY BETWEEN THE SEXES AND THE EUROPEAN CONVENTION ON HUMAN RIGHTS: A SURVEY OF STRASBOURG CASE LAW (Human Rights Files No. 14) (Strasbourg, Council of Europe forthcoming 1995).
- Burrows, Noreen & Orucu, Esin, *The International Approach to Discrimination, in* THE LEGAL RELEVANCE OF GENDER: SOME ASPECTS OF SEX-BASED DISCRIMINATION 267-75 (McLean & Burrows eds., London, MacMillan Press 1988) 228 pages.
- Byre, Angela, Applying Community Standards on Equality, in WOMEN, EQUALITY AND EUROPE 20-32 (Buckley & Anderson eds., London, MacMillan Press 1989).
- CALLENDER, ROSHEEN & MEENAN, FRANCES, EQUALITY IN LAW BETWEEN MEN AND WOMEN IN THE E.C., Vol. 2 (Norwell, Mass., Kluwer Academic Publishers 1994) 294 pages.
- COUNCIL OF EUROPE, COLLECTION OF THE COUNCIL OF EUROPE'S WORK RELATING TO EQUALITY BETWEEN MEN AND WOMEN (1950-1988) (Strasbourg, European Committee for Equality Between Men and Women, 2d ed. 1989) 329 pages.
- Docksey, Chris, The Principle of Equality Between Women and Men as a Fundamental Right Under Community Law, 20 INDUS. L.J. 258-80 (1991).
- Ellis, Evelyn, The Definition of Discrimination in European Community Sex Equality Law, 19 Eur. L. Rev. 563-80 (1994).
- ELLIS, EVELYN, EUROPEAN COMMUNITY AND SEX EQUALITY LAW (Oxford, Clarendon Press 1991) 239 pages.
- Ellis, Evelyn, Recent Case Law of the Court of Justice on the Equal Treatment of Women and Men, 31 COMMON MKT. L. REV. 43-75 (1994).
- Flynn, Leo, Equality Law in the European Court of Justice, 12 IRISH L. TIMES 163-67 (1994).
- Fredman, Sandra, European Community Discrimination Law: A Critique, 21 INDUS. L.J. 119-34 (1992).
- Freeman, Marsha A., Measuring Equality: An International Perspective on Women's Capacity and Constitutional Rights, 5 BERKELEY WOMEN'S L.J. 110-38 (1989-90).
- Hoskyns, Catherine, Women's Equality and the European Community, 20 FEMINIST REV. 71-88 (1985).
- Kwon, Rosa, Equal Opportunity for Women and Men: The Third Medium-Term Community Action Programme, 16 BOSTON COLLEGE INT'L & COMP. L. REV. 161-71 (1993).
- McCrudden, Christopher, The Effectiveness of European Equality Law: National Mechanisms for Enforcing Gender Equality Law in the Light of European Requirements, 3 OXFORD J. LEGAL STUD. 320-67 (1993).

- McCrudden, Christopher, Equality in Law Between Men and Women in the E.C., Vol. 1 (Norwell, Mass., Kluwer Academic Publishers 1994) 581 pages.
- McCrudden, Christopher, Women, Employment and European Equality Law (London, Eclipse 1987) 251 pages.
- McDougal, Myres; Lasswell, Harold; & Chen, Lung-chu, Human Rights for Women and World Public Order: The Outlawing of Sex-Based Discrimination, in MYRES MCDOUGAL, HUMAN RIGHTS AND WORLD PUBLIC ORDER: THE BASIC POLICIES OF AN INTERNATIONAL LAW OF HUMAN DIGNITY 612-50 (New Haven, Conn., Yale University Press 1980) 1016 pages.
- McKean, Warwick, The Conventions and Declarations: Equality of the Sexes, in EQUALITY AND DISCRIMINATION UNDER INTERNATIONAL LAW 166-93 (Oxford, Clarendon Press 1983) 333 pages.
- More, Gillian, Reflections on Pregnancy Discrimination Under European Community Law, 7 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 48-56 (1992).
- O'Donovan, Katherine & Szyszczak, Erika, European Community and Equality Legislation, in O'DONOVAN & SZYSZCZAK, EQUALITY AND SEX DISCRIMINATION LAW 193-213 (London, Basic Blackwell 1988) 254 pages.
- Olsen, Frances, Legal Responses to Gender Discrimination in Europe and the USA, in European University Institute, Florence, Academy of European Law, Collected Courses of the Academy of European Law, Vol. 2, Book 2: The Protection of Human Rights in Europe 199-268 (London, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- Opsahl, Torkel, Equality in Human Rights Law: With Particular Reference to Article 26 of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, in Fortschrift im Bewusstsein der Grund und Menschenrechte: Festschrift fur Felix Ermacora 51-65 (Nowak, Steurer & Tretter eds., Kehl am Rheim, Germany, N.P. Engel 1988) 699 pages.
- PANNICK, DAVID, SEX DISCRIMINATION LAW (Oxford, Clarendon Press 1985) 337 pages.
- PRECHAL, SACHA & BURROWS, NOREEN, GENDER DISCRIMINATION LAW OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITY (Vermont, Dartmouth Publishing Company 1990) 351 pages.
- Shapiro-Libai, Nitza, The Concept of Sex Equality: The U.N. Decade for Women, 11 ISR. Y.B. HUM. RTS. 106-32 (1981).
- Shaw, Josephine, European Community Judicial Method: Its Application to Sex Discrimination Law, 19 INDUS. L.J. 228-43 (1991).
- Tomuschat, Christian, Equality and Non-Discrimination Under the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, in STAATSRECHT-VOLKERRECHT-EUROPARECHT: FESTSCHRIFT FUR

- HANS-JURGEN SCHLOCHAUER 691-716 (Inge von Munch ed., Berlin, Walter de Gruyter 1981).
- Vila Costa, Blanca, El principio de igualdad entre hombres y mujeras en derecho comunitario: una reflexion metodologica [The Principle of Equality Between Men and Women in Community Law: A Methodological Reflection], 3 INTEGRACIO EUROPEA 120-33 (1989).
- Wiseman, Stephen, Sex Discrimination: Some Recent Decisions of the European Court of Justice, 21 COLUM. J. TRANSNAT'L L. 621-40 (1983).
- See also Byrnes (III.B.-Hong Kong); Steiner (III.C.-United Kingdom); and Mahoney (III.D.-Canada).

### D. Feminist Theory

- Bunch, Charlotte, Feminist Visions of Human Rights in the Twenty-First Century, in Human Rights in the Twenty-First Century: A GLOBAL CHALLENGE 967-77 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- Bunting, Annie, Theorizing Women's Cultural Diversity in Feminist International Human Rights Strategies, J.L. & Soc. 6-22 (1993).
- Byrnes, Andrew, Women, Feminism and International Human Rights Law—Methodological Myopia, Fundamental Flaws or Meaningful Marginalisation? Some Current Issues, 12 AUSTL. Y.B. INT'L L. 205-41 (1992).
- Charlesworth, Hilary; Chinkin, Christine; & Wright, Shelley, Feminist Approaches to International Law, 85 Am. J. INT'L L. 613-45 (1991).
- Cossman, Brenda, Feminist Legal Theory, 3 THATCHED PATIO 1-48 (1990).
- Eisler, Riane, Human Rights: Toward an Integrated Theory for Action, 7 FEMINIST ISSUES 25-46 (1987), reprinted in 9 HUM. RTS. Q. 287-308 (1987).
- Engle, Karen, Female Subjects of Public International Law, Human Rights and the Exotic Other Female, 26 NEW ENG. L. REV. 1509-26 (1992).
- Engle, Karen, International Human Rights and Feminism: When Discourses Meet, 13 MICH. J. INT'L L. 517-610 (1992).
- Funder, Anna, De Minimus Non Curat Lex: The Clitoris, Culture and the Law, 3 TRANSNAT'L L. & CONTEMP. PROBS. 417-67 (1993).
- Gunning, Isabelle R., Modernizing Customary International Law: The Challenge of Human Rights, 31 VA. J. INT'L L. 211-47 (1991).
- Holtmaat, Riki, The Power of Legal Concepts: The Development of a Feminist Theory of Law, 17 INT'L J. SOC. L. 481-502 (1989).

- Kim, Nancy, Toward A Feminist Theory of Human Rights: Straddling the Fence Between Western Imperialism and Uncritical Absolutism, 25 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 49-105 (1993).
- Knop, Karen, Re/Statements: Feminism and State Sovereignty in International Law, 3 Transnat'l L. & Contemp. Probs. 293-344 (1993).
- Knop, Karen, Why Rethinking the Sovereign State is Important for Women's International Human Rights Law, in Human Rights Of Women: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 153-64 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Odeh, Lama A., Postcolonial Feminism and the Veil: Thinking the Difference, 43 FEMINIST REV. 26-37 (1993).
- Peterson, V. Spike, Whose Rights? A Critique of the Givens in Human Rights Discourse, 15 ALTERNATIVES 303-44 (1990).
- Rao, Arati, Right in the Home: Feminist Theoretical Perspective on International Human Rights, 1 NAT'L L. SCH. J. 62-81 (1993).
- Romany, Cecilia, State Responsibility Goes Private: A Feminist Critique of the Public/Private Distinction in International Human Rights Law, in Human Rights of Women: National and International Perspectives 85-115 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Spahn, Elizabeth K., Waiting for Credentials: Feminist Theories of Enforcement of International Human Rights, 44 Am. U. L. Rev. 1053-83 (1995).
- Stark, Barbara, The Other Half of the International Bill of Rights as a Postmodern Feminist Text, in RECONCEIVING REALITY: WOMEN AND INTERNATIONAL LAW 19-60 (Dallmeyer ed., Washington, American Society of International Law 1993).
- Tesón, Fernando R., Feminism and International Law: A Reply, 33 VA. J. INT'L L. 647-84 (1993).
- Wing, Adrien K. & Sylke, Merchán, Rape, Ethnicity and Culture: Spirit Injury from Bosnia to Black America, 25 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 1-48 (1993).
- See also Mertus & Goldberg (I.A.).

#### II. REGIONAL PROTECTION

### A. Africa

Beyani, Chaloka, Toward a More Effective Guarantee of Women's Rights in the African Human Rights System, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN:

- NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 285-306 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Howard, Rhoda, Women's Rights in English-Speaking Sub-Sahara Africa, in HUMAN RIGHTS AND DEVELOPMENT IN AFRICA 46-74 (Meltzer & Welch eds., Albany, N.Y., State University of New York Press 1984) 349 pages.
- Ilumoka, Adetoun O., African Women's Economic, Social and Cultural Rights Toward a Relevant Theory and Practice, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 307-25 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Langley, Winston, The Rights of Women, the African Charter and the Economic Development of Africa, 7 BOSTON COLLEGE THIRD WORLD L.J. 215-21 (1987).
- Mutukwa, Gladys M., Implementation in Africa of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, ECONOMIC COMMISSION FOR AFRICA 1-14 (E/ECA/CM.13/27) (1987).
- Parpart, Jane L., Women's Rights and the Lagos Plan of Action, 8 HUM. Rts. Q. 180-96 (1986).
- Wean, Deborah A., Real Protection for African Women? The African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights, 2 J. INT'L DISP. RESOL. 425-56 (1988).
- Welch, Claude E., Human Rights and African Women: A Comparison of Protection Under Two Major Treaties, 15 Hum. Rts. Q. 549-74 (1993).
- See also Armstrong (IV.C.); Nhlapo (IV.C.); Howard (IV.D.); Butegwa (IV.I.); and Adjetey (IV.M.).

### B. Asia-Pacific and Australia

- ASIAN AND PACIFIC WOMEN'S RESOURCE COLLECTION NETWORK, ASIAN AND PACIFIC WOMEN'S RESOURCE AND ACTION SERIES: LAW (Perisiaran Duta, Kuala Lumpur, Malay., Asian and Pacific Development Centre 1993) 229 pages.
- ASIA PACIFIC FORUM ON WOMEN, LAW AND DEVELOPMENT (APFWLD), WOMEN'S RIGHTS, HUMAN RIGHTS: ASIA-PACIFIC REFLECTIONS (Kuala Lumpur, Malay., APFWLP 1993) 58 pages.
- Coomaraswamy, Radhika, To Bellow Like a Cow: Women, Ethnicity, and the Discourse of Rights, in Human Rights of Women: National and International Perspectives 39-57 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Hossain, Sara, Equality in the Home: Women's Rights and Personal Laws in South Asia, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND

INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 466-94 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).

See also Heyzer (IV.B.); and Goonesekere (IV.G.).

### C. Europe

- COMMISSION OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES, COMMUNITY LAW AND WOMEN (Brussels, Women's Information Service 1986) 158 pages.
- COUNCIL OF EUROPE, HUMAN RIGHTS AND GENDER: THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE MEDIA (Strasbourg, Council of Europe 1994) (CDMM-EG(94) 6) 11 pages.
- COUNCIL OF EUROPE, REPORT OF THE WORKSHOP ON HUMAN RIGHTS AND GENDER: THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE MEDIA (Strasbourg, Council of Europe forthcoming 1995).
- De Burca, Grainne, Fundamental Human Rights and the Reach of EC Law, 3 OXFORD J. LEGAL STUD. 283-319 (1993).
- Hoskyns, Catherine, Women, European Law and Transnational Politics, 14 INT'L J. SOCIO. L. 299-315 (1986).
- Vila Costa, Blanca, Les droits des femmes dans la Communauté Européene [The Rights of Women in the European Community], in 3 HUMAN RIGHTS AND THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITY 177-244 (Clapham, Cassesse & Weiler eds., Baden-Baden, Nomos 3 Veragsgesellschaft 1991).
- Warner, Harriet, EC Social Policy in Practice: Community Action on Behalf of Women and Its Impact in the Member States, 23 J. COMMON MKT. STUD. 141-67 (1984).
- See also Boucaud; Buckley & Anderson; Buquiccio-de Boer (1985 & 1995); Byre; Callendar & Meenan; Council of Europe; Docksey; Ellis (1991 & 1994); Flynn; Fredman; Hoskyns; Kwon; McCrudden (1987, 1993 & 1994); More; O'Donovan & Szyszczak; Olsen; Prechal & Burrows; Shaw; Vila Costa; and Wiseman, all (I.C.); Keiner & Wickam (IV.A.); Blanpain & Engels (IV.B.); Corcoran (IV.B.); Cullen (IV.B.); Ellis (1986 & 1993) (IV.B.); Harvey (IV.B.); Landau (IV.B.); Ziccolella (IV.B.); Cvetic (IV.C.); De Hondt (IV.C.); Doswald-Beck (IV.C.); Douglas (IV.C.); Drzemczewski (IV.C.); Duffy (IV.C.); King (IV.C.); Salzberg (IV.C.); Scherwe (IV.C.); Storey (IV.C.); Ackers (IV.G.); Lovenduski (1986 & 1988) (IV.H.); Forder (IV.M.); Hartman (IV.M.); Spahn (IV.M.); Tomasevski (IV.M.); and Sohrab (IV.N.).

#### D. Inter-American

- Grossman, Claudio, An Inter-American Perspective on Fact-Finding, State Accountability and the Right to Nondiscrimination, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1305-09 (1995).
- Medina, Cecilia, Toward a More Effective Guarantee of the Enjoyment of Human Rights by Women in the Inter-American System, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 257-84 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Medina, Cecilia, Women's Rights as Human Rights: Latin American Countries and the Organization of American States (OAS), in WOMEN, FEMINIST IDENTITY AND SOCIETY IN THE 1980s, SELECTED PAPERS 63-79 (Diaz-Diocaretz & Zavala eds., Amsterdam, Benjamins Publishing Co. 1985) 138 pages.
- Rodriguez, Marcela, The Regional Enforcement of Women's Human Rights: The Inter-American System, in CLAIMING OUR PLACE: WORKING THE HUMAN RIGHTS SYSTEM TO WOMEN'S ADVANTAGE 77-94 (Schuler ed., Washington, D.C., Institute for Women, Law and Development 1993) 163 pages.
- Shelton, Dinah, Abortion and the Right to Life in the Inter-American System: The Case of "Baby Boy," 2 HUM. RTS. L.J. 309-18 (1981). See also Culliton (IV.O.).

#### III. DOMESTIC PROTECTION

- Bayefsky, Anne F., General Approaches to the Domestic Applications of Women's International Human Rights Law, in Human Rights OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 351-74 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Mulgan, Margaret, Implementing International Human Rights Norms in the Domestic Context: The Role of a National Institution, 5 CANTERBURY L. REV. 235-50 (1993).

### A. Africa and the Middle East

#### 1. Botswana

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, BOTSWANA'S SECOND CLASS CITIZENS (New York, Human Rights Watch 1994) 20 pages.

Seng, Michael P., In a Conflict Between Equal Rights for Women and Customary Law, the Botswana Court of Appeal Chooses Equality, 24 U. TOLEDO L. REV. 563-82 (1993).

### 2. Egypt

Jenefsky, Anna, Permissibility of Egypt's Reservations to the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 15 MARYLAND J. INT'L L. & TRADE 199-233 (1991).

#### 3. Ghana

See Kuenyehia (IV.N.).

### 4. Kenya

Goldfarb, Alan, A Kenyan Wife's Right to Bury Her Husband: Applying the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 14 ILSA J. INT'L L. 1-21 (1990).

#### 5. Kuwait

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, PUNISHING THE VICTIM: RAPE AND MISTREAT-MENT OF ASIAN MAIDS IN KUWAIT (New York, Human Rights Watch 1992) 44 pages.

### 6. Occupied Territories

Wing, Adrien K., Custom, Religion and Rights: The Future Legal Status of Palestinian Women, 35 HARV. INT'L L.J. 149-200 (1994).

Wing, Adrien K., The Palestinian Women's Charter: Beyond the Basic Law, 4 MIDDLE EAST POL'Y (forthcoming 1995).

See also Cerverak (IV.K.).

#### 7. Somalia

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, SEEKING REFUGE, FINDING TERROR: THE WIDESPREAD RAPE OF SOMALI WOMEN REFUGEES IN NORTH EASTERN KENYA (New York, Human Rights Watch 1993) 23 pages.

### 8. South Africa

Wing, Adrien K. & deCarvalho, Eunice, South African Women: Towards Equal Rights, 8 HARV. HUM. RTS. J. (forthcoming 1995).

#### 9. Sudan

Halim, Asma Mohamed Abdel, Challenges to the Application of International Women's Human Rights in the Sudan, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 397-421 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).

### 10. Uganda

Harries, Catherine, Daughters of our Peoples: International Feminism Meets Ugandan Law and Custom, 25 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 493-539 (1994).

### B. Asia-Pacific and Australia

#### 1. Australia

- Bryce, Quentin, Australia's Ratification of the Convention, in Ten Years of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women 1-8 (Occasional Papers from the Sex Discrimination Commissioner, No. 4) (Sydney, Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission 1990).
- Bryce, Quentin, The Convention at Work: Submission in Support of the ACTU Test Case on Parental Leave, in Ten Years of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women 19-36 (Occasional Papers from the Sex Discrimination Commissioner, No. 4) (Sydney, Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission 1990).
- Evatt, Elizabeth, Discrimination Against Women: The United Nations and CEDAW, in HUMAN RIGHTS: THE AUSTRALIAN DEBATE 27-38 (Spender ed., Sydney, Redfern Legal Centre Publishing 1987) 269 pages.

### 2. Bangladesh

Amin, Sajeda & Hossain, Sara, Women's Reproductive Rights and the Politics of Fundamentalism: A View from Bangladesh, 44 Am. U. L. Rev. 1319-43 (1995).

#### 3. China

McKenzie, Paul D., China and the Women's Convention: Prospects for the Implementation of an International Norm, 7 CHINA L. REP. 21-60 (1991).

See also Hom (IV.E.).

### 4. Hong Kong

Byrnes, Andrew, Equality and Non-Discrimination, in HUMAN RIGHTS IN HONG KONG 225-63 (Wacks ed., Hong Kong, Oxford University Press 1992) 542 pages.

#### 5. India

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH & PHYSICIANS FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, RAPE IN KASHMIR: A CRIME OF WAR (New York, Human Rights Watch 1993) 18 pages.

Singh, Kirti, Obstacles to Women's Rights in India, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 375-96 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994). See also Rahman (IV.L.); Carlson-Whitley (IV.O.).

## 6. Japan

Iwasawa, Yuji, The Impact of International Human Rights Law on Japanese Law: The Third Reformation for Japanese Women, 34 JAPAN. ANN. INT'L L. 21-68 (1991).

Yamashita, Yasuko, On Japanese Ratification of the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, 5 Bull. Presch. Educ. Dep't—Bunkyo Women's C. 81-92 (1986).

See also Japanese International Women's Rights Action Watch (I.B.); and Hsu (IV.J.).

#### 7. Korea

See Kim (I.B.); and Kim (IV.C.).

#### 8. New Zealand

CHEN, MAI, WOMEN AND DISCRIMINATION: NEW ZEALAND AND THE UN CONVENTION (Wellington, N.Z., Institute of Policy Studies 1989) 85 pages.

#### 9. Pakistan.

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, DOUBLE JEOPARDY: POLICE ABUSE OF WOMEN IN PAKISTAN (New York, Human Rights Watch 1992) 154 pages.

Rahman, Anika, A View Towards Women's Reproductive Rights Perspective on Selected Laws and Policies in Pakistan, 15 WHITTIER L. REV. 981-1001 (1994).

### 10. Philippines

Cortes, Irene R., The Philippines, the CEDAW and the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, FOOKIEN TIMES PHIL. Y.B. 52, 57-59, 86 (1984/85).

See also Cortes & Lotilla (IV.G.).

#### 11. Thailand

See Human Rights Watch (IV.J.).

### C. Europe

### 1. Bosnia-Herzegovina

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, 2 WAR CRIMES IN BOSNIA-HERZEGOVINA (New York, Human Rights Watch 1993) 422 pages.

Nizich, Ivana, Violations of the Rules of War by Bosnian, Croat, and Muslim Forces in Bosnia-Herzegovina, 5 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. 25-52 (1994).

See also Ayderot; Goldstein; International Human Rights Law Group; Kapidzic; Kohn; Levy; MacKinnon; Pratt; and Stiglmayer, all (IV.F.).

#### 2. Ireland

Cole, David, "Going to England": Irish Abortion Law and the European Community, 17 HASTINGS INT'L & COMPAR. L. REV. 113-42 (1993).

Colvin, Cathleen M., Society for the Protection of Unborn Children (Ireland) Ltd. v. Grogan: Irish Abortion Law and the Free Movement of

- Services in the European Community, 15 FORDHAM INT'L L.J. 476-526 (1991-1992).
- Smyth, Ailbhe, The 'X' Case: Women and Abortion in the Republic of Ireland, 1 FEMINIST LEGAL STUD. 163-77 (1993).
- Wilkinson, Brian, Abortion, The Irish Constitution and the EEC, Pub. L. 20-30 (1992).
- See also Dillon (IV.C.); Phelan (IV.M.); Stoffregen (IV.M.); and Thompson (IV.M.).

#### 3. Poland

- HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, HIDDEN VICTIMS: WOMEN IN POST COMMUNIST POLAND (New York, Human Rights Watch 1992) 11 pages.
- Zielinska, Eleonora & Plakwicz, Jolanta, Strengthening Human Rights, in Particular the Freedom of Choice for Women in Matters Relating to Sexual Behaviour and Reproduction, 3 INT'L J. BIOETHICS 243-51 (1992).

#### 4. Romania

MINNESOTA ADVOCATES FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, LIFTING THE LAST CURTAIN: A REPORT ON DOMESTIC VIOLENCE IN ROMANIA (Minneapolis, Minn., M.A.H.R. 1995) 22 pages.

#### 5. Russia

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, RUSSIA: NEITHER JOBS NOR JUSTICE, STATE DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN IN RUSSIA (New York, Human Rights Watch 1995) 30 pages.

### 6. Turkey

Human Rights Watch, A MATTER OF POWER: STATE CONTROL OF WOMEN'S VIRGINITY IN TURKEY (New York, Human Rights Watch 1994) 38 pages.

### 7. United Kingdom

- Cromack, Valerie, *The E.C. Pregnancy Directive Principle or Pragmatism*?, 4 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 261-72 (1993).
- Fitzpatrick, Barry, The Significance of EEC Directives in UK Sex Discrimination Law, 9 OXFORD J. LEGAL STUD. 336-55 (1989).
- Steiner, J.M., Sex Discrimination Under UK and EEC Law: Two Plus Two Equals One, 32 INT'L & COMP. L.Q. 399-423 (1983).
- Weiner, Merle H., Fundamental Misconceptions About Fundamental Rights: The Changing Nature of Women's Rights in the EEC and Their Application in the United Kingdom, 31 HARV. INT'L L.J. 565-610 (1990).

#### D. Inter-American

### 1. Argentina

Mendez Costa, Maria J., Derecho civil Argentino y la Convencion sobre la Eliminacion de Todas las Formas de Discriminacion contra la Mujer [Civil Law in Argentina and the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women], in LA LEY, REVISTA JURIDICA ARGENTINA 1134-39 (1984).

#### 2. Brazil

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, CRIMINAL INJUSTICE: VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IN BRAZIL (New York, Human Rights Watch 1991) 70 pages. Nelson, Laura Sue, *The Defense of Honor: Is It Still Honored in Brazil*?, 11 Wis. Int'l L.J. 531-56 (1993).

#### 3. Canada

- Bayefsky, Anne F., The Human Rights Committee and the Case of Sandra Lovelace, 120 CAN. Y.B. INT'L L. 244-66 (1982).
- Mahoney, Kathleen E., Canadian Approaches to Equality Rights and Gender Equity in the Courts, in Human Rights of Women: National and International Perspectives 437-61 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).

See also Fox (IV.K.); Long (IV.K.); Mawani (IV.K.); Oosterveld (IV.K.); and Potter (IV.K.).

#### 4. Colombia

- Plata, Maria Isabel & Calderon, Maria Cristina, Legal Services: Putting Rights into Action PROFAMILIA-Colombia, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1105-11 (1995).
- Russell, Jim, Reproductive Health: The United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women as a Catalyst for Change in Colombia, 49 U. TORONTO FAC. L. REV. 106-46 (1991). See also Plata (IV.M.).

#### 5. Haiti

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH AND NATIONAL COALITION FOR HAITIAN REFUGEES, RAPE IN HAITI: A WEAPON OF TERROR (New York, Human Rights Watch 1994) 28 pages.

### 6. Paraguay

Prieto, Rubin et al., La Convencion sobre la Eliminacion de todas las Formas de Discriminacion contra la Mujer: Su implementacion y uso alternativo en el Paraguay [The Women's Convention: Its Implementation and Alternative Use in Paraguay], 8 EL OCTRO DERECHO 39-49 (1991).

#### 7. Peru

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, UNTOLD TERROR: VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IN PERU'S ARMED CONFLICT (New York, Human Rights Watch 1992) 62 pages.

See also Loli & Acosta (I.B.).

#### 8. United States

Defeis, Elizabeth, Equity and Equality for Women: Ratification of International Covenants as a First Step, 3 CONST. L.J. 363-408 (1993).

- Easman-Taal, Lauren, Constitutional Rights of Women Under National and International Law: Present Standards and Further Possibilities, 18 SANTA CLARA L. REV. 453-89 (1987).
- Guertin, Customary International Law and Women's Rights: The Equal Rights Amendment as a Fait Accompli, DET. C.L. REV. 121-49 (1987).
- HALBERSTAM, MALVINA & DEFEIS, ELIZABETH R., WOMEN'S LEGAL RIGHTS: INTERNATIONAL COVENANTS: AN ALTERNATIVE TO ERA? (Dobbs Ferry, N.Y., Transnational Publishers 1987) 208 pages.
- See also International Human Rights Law Group (I.B.); Olsen (I.C.); Travis (IV.B.); Fox (IV.K.); Goldberg (IV.K.); Long (IV.K.); Cohen (IV.M.); Coliver & Newman (IV.M.); and Cook (IV.M.).

#### IV. SPECIFIC WOMEN'S ISSUES

#### A. Education

- Keiner, Judy & Wickham, Ann, Education and Law: The Case of the EEC, 8 INT'L J. SOCIO. L. 227-49 (1980).
- Rendel, Margherita, Women's Equal Right to Equal Education, in WOMEN, EQUALITY AND EUROPE 185-203 (Buckley & Anderson eds., London, MacMillan Press 1989).
- Shelton, Dinah L., Women and the Right to Education, 8 REVUE DES DROITS DE L'HOMME 51-70 (1975).

### B. Employment and Labor

- Amato, Theresa A., Women at Work, Rights at Risk—Toward the Empowerment of Working Women, 17 YALE J. INT'L L. 139-50 (1992).
- Blanpain, Roger & Engels, Chris, Equal Treatment for Men and Women, in Blanpain & Engels, European Labour Law 134-56 (Netherlands, Kluwer Law and Taxation 1993) 316 pages.
- Blanpain, Roger & Engels, Chris, Protection of Motherhood, in BLANPAIN & ENGELS, EUROPEAN LABOUR LAW 157-58 (Netherlands, Kluwer Law and Taxation 1993) 316 pages.
- Compa, Lance, International Labour Standards and Instruments of Recourse for Working Women, 17 YALE J. INT'L L. 151-72 (1992).
- Corcoran, Jennifer, Enforcement Procedures for Individual Complainants: Equal Pay and Equal Treatment, in WOMEN, EQUALITY AND EUROPE 56-70 (Buckley & Anderson eds., London, MacMillan Press 1989).

- Cullen, Holly, *The Subsidiary Woman*, 1994 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 407-21.
- Ellis, Evelyn, Parents and Employment: An Opportunity for Progress, 15 INDUS. L.J. 97-109 (1986).
- Ellis, Evelyn, Protection of Pregnancy and Maternity, 22 INDUS. L.J. 63-67 (1993).
- Fredman, Sandra, A Difference with Distinction: Pregnancy and Parenthood Reassessed, 110 L.Q. REV. 106-23 (1994).
- Harvey, Ruth A., Equal Treatment of Men and Women in the Work Place: The Implementation of the European Community's Equal Treatment Legislation in the Federal Republic of Germany, 38 Am. J. COMP. L. 31-71 (1990).
- Heyzer, Noeleen; Nijeholt, Geertje Lycklama; & Weerakoon, Nedra (eds.), The TRADE IN DOMESTIC WORKERS: CAUSES, MECHANISMS AND CONSEQUENCES OF INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION (Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia and New Jersey, Asian and Pacific Development Centre and Zed Books 1994) 245 pages.
- INTERNATIONAL LABOUR OFFICE, WOMEN AND WORK: SELECTED ILO POLICY DOCUMENTS (1994) 208 pages.
- INTERNATIONAL LABOUR OFFICE, WOMEN WORKERS: SELECTED ILO DOCUMENTS (1988) 190 pages.
- LANDAU, EVE C., THE RIGHTS OF WORKING WOMEN IN THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITY (Brussels, Commission of the European Communities 1985) 244 pages.
- Polson, Terry E., The Rights of Working Women: An International Perspective, 14 VA. J. INT'L L. 729-46 (1974).
- Travis, Karen F., Women in Global Production and Worker Rights Provisions in U.S. Trade Laws, 17 YALE J. INT'L L. 173-94 (1992).
- Waring, Marilyn, The Exclusion of Women From 'Work' and Opportunity, in Human Rights in the Twenty-First Century: A Global Challenge 109-18 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- Ziccolella, Gina L., Comment: Marshall II: Enhancing the Remedy Available to Individuals for Gender Discrimination in the EC, 18 FORDHAM INT'L L.J. 641-83 (1994).
- See also Chen (I.B.), More (I.C.); Human Rights Watch (III.C.-Russia); and Cromack (III.C.-United Kingdom).

### C. Family Life

- Armstrong, Alice et al., Uncovering Reality: Excavating Women's Rights in African Family Law, 7 INT'L J.L. & FAM. 314-69 (1993).
- Cvetic, Goran, Immigration Cases in Strasbourg: The Right to Family Life Under Article 8 of the European Convention, 36 INT'L & COMP. L.Q. 647-55 (1987).
- De Hondt, Ineke & Holtrust, Nora, The European Convention and the 'Marckx-Judgment' Effect, 14 INT'L J. SOCIO. L. 317-28 (1986).
- Dillon, Kathleen M., Divorce and Remarriage as Human Rights: The Irish Constitution and the European Convention on Human Rights at Odds in Johnston v. Ireland, 22 CORNELL INT'L L.J. 63-87 (1989).
- Doswald-Beck, Louise, The Meaning of 'The Right to Respect for Private and Family Life' Under the European Convention on Human Rights, 4 HUM. RTS. L.J. 283-309 (1983).
- Douglas, Gillian, The Family and the State Under the European Convention on Human Rights, 2 INT'L J.L. & FAM. 76-105 (1988).
- DRZEMCZEWSKI, ANDREW Z., THE RIGHT TO RESPECT FOR PRIVATE AND FAMILY LIFE, HOME AND CORRESPONDENCE AS GUARANTEED BY ARTICLE 8 OF THE EUROPEAN CONVENTION ON HUMAN RIGHTS (Strasbourg, Council of Europe 1984) 30 pages.
- Duffy, P.J., The Protection of Privacy, Family Life and Other Rights Under Article 8 of the European Convention on Human Rights, 2 Y.B. Eur. L. 191-238 (1982).
- ERICKSSON, MAJA K., THE RIGHT TO MARRY AND TO FOUND A FAMILY (Uppsala, Swed., Iustus Forlag AB 1990) 223 pages.
- Forder, Caroline J., Legal Protection Under Article 8 ECHR: Marckx and Beyond, 37 NETH. INT'L L. REV. 162-81 (1990).
- Forder, Caroline J., Constitutional Principle and the Establishment of the Legal Relationship Between the Child and the Non-Marital Father: A Study of Germany, The Netherlands and England, 7 INT'L J.L. & FAM. 40-107 (1993).
- Kim, Rosa, The Legacy of Institutionalized Gender Inequality in South Korea: The Family Law, 15 B.C. THIRD WORLD L.J. 145-62 (1994).
- King, Michael, Parental Rights, Child Protection and the European Convention, 15 FAM. L. 150-52 (1985).
- Nhlapo, Ronald Thandabantu, International Protection of Human Rights and the Family: African Variations on a Common Theme, 3 INT'L J.L. & FAM. 1-20 (1989).

- Salzberg, Marc, The Marckx Case: The Impact on European Jurisprudence of the European Court of Human Rights, 13 Den. J. Int'l L. & Pol. 283-99 (1984).
- Scheiwe, Kirstein, EC Law's Unequal Treatment of the Family: The Case Law of the European Court of Justice on Rules Prohibiting Discrimination on Grounds of Sex and Nationality, 3 SOC. & LEGAL STUD. 243-65 (1994).
- Schwelb, Egon, Marriage and Human Rights, 12 Am. J. COMP. L. 337-83 (1963).
- Storey, Hugo, The Right to Family Life and Immigration Case Law at Strasbourg, 39 INT'L & COMP. L.Q. 328-44 (1990).

#### D. Female Circumcision

- Boulware-Miller, Kay, Female Circumcision: Challenges to the Practice as a Human Rights Violation, 8 HARV. WOMEN'S L.J. 155-77 (1985).
- Brennan, Katherine, The Influence of Cultural Relativism on International Human Rights Law: Female Circumcision as a Case Study, 7 L. & INEQUALITY 367-98 (1989).
- Gunning, Isabelle R., Arrogant Perception, World-Travelling and Multicultural Feminism: The Case of Female Genital Surgeries, 23 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 189-248 (1991-92).
- Howard, Rhoda, Health Costs of Social Degradation and Female Self-Mutilation in Africa, in Human Rights in the Twenty-First Century: A Global Challenge 503-16 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- Slack, Alison T., Female Circumcision: A Critical Appraisal, 10 Hum. RTS. O. 437-86 (1988).
- Smith, Robyn C., Female Circumcision: Bringing Women's Perspectives into the International Debate, 65 CAL. L. REV. 2449-504 (1992).
- TOUBIA, NAHID, FEMALE GENITAL MUTILATION: A CALL FOR GLOBAL ACTION (New York, Women, Ink. 1993) 49 pages.
- WARZAZI, HALIMA EMBAREK, REPORT OF THE SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR, PLAN OF ACTION FOR THE ELIMINATION OF HARMFUL TRADITIONAL PRACTICES AFFECTING THE HEALTH OF WOMEN AND CHILDREN, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/Sub.2/10/Add.1 (22 July 1994, & Cor.1, 15 Aug. 1994); see also Warzazi, Halima Embarek, Report of the Second UN REGIONAL SEMINAR ON TRADITIONAL PRACTICES AFFECTING WOMEN AND CHILDREN, COLOMBO 4-8 JULY 1994, U.N. Doc. ECN.4/Sub.2 (28 July 1994, & Cor.1, 3 Aug. 1994). Reports are also available for 1989-1993.

#### E. Girl-Child

- Goodman, Diane, Recent United Nations Actions to Reduce the Sexual Exploitation of Children, 13 RESPONSE 9-13 (1990).
- GOONESEKERE, SAVITRI, WOMEN'S RIGHTS AND CHILDREN'S RIGHTS: THE UNITED NATIONS CONVENTIONS AS COMPATIBLE AND COMPLE-MENTARY INTERNATIONAL TREATIES (Florence, Italy, UNICEF 1992) 43 pages.
- Hom, Sharon K., Female Infanticide in China: The Human Rights Specter and Thoughts Towards (An)Other Vision, 23 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 249-314 (1992).
- Olsen, Frances, Children's Rights: Some Feminist Approaches to the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child, 6 INT'L J.L. & FAM. 192-220 (1992), reprinted in Alston, Parker & Seymour, Children, RIGHTS and the Law 192-220 (New York, Oxford University Press 1992) 269 pages.
- Olsen, Frances, Sex Bias in International Law: The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, 23 INDIAN J. SOC. WORK 491-516 (India 1992).
- Prieto, Ivonne, International Child Health and Women's Reproductive Rights, 14 N.Y.U. J. INT'L & COMPAR. L. 143-82 (1993).
- UNICEF, A TIME FOR ACTION: GIRLS, WOMEN AND HUMAN RIGHTS (New York, UNICEF 1993) 12 pages.

#### F. Humanitarian Law

- Aydelott, Denise, Mass Rape During War: Prosecuting Bosnian Rapists Under International Law, 7 EMORY INT'L L. REV. 585-631 (1993).
- de Busschere, Andre G., The Humane Treatment of Women in Times of Armed Conflict: Equality and the Law of Humanity, 26 REVUE DROIT PENALE MILITAIRE 576-610 (1987).
- Chinkin, Christine, A Gendered Perspective to the International Use of Force, 12 AUST. Y.B. INT'L L. 279-93 (1992).
- Chinkin, Christine, Rape and Sexual Abuse of Women in International Law, 5 Eur. J. INT'L L. 326-41 (1994).
- Chinkin, Christine, Women and Peace: Militarism and Oppression, in HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE TWENTY-FIRST CENTURY: A GLOBAL CHALLENGE 405-18 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).

- Copelon, Rhonda, Surfacing Gender: Re-Engraving Violence Against Women in Humanitarian Law, HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. (forthcoming 1995).
- Gardam, Judith G., A Feminist Analysis of Certain Aspects of International Humanitarian Law, 12 Austl. Y.B. Int'l L. 265-78 (1992).
- Gardam, Judith G., Gender and Non-Combatant Immunity, 3 TRANSNAT'L L. & CONTEMP. PROBS. 345-70 (1993).
- Gardam, Judith G., The Law of Armed Conflict: A Feminist Perspective, in HUMAN RIGHTS IN THE TWENTY-FIRST CENTURY: A GLOBAL CHALLENGE 419-36 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- GOLDSTEIN, ANNE TIERNEY, RECOGNIZING FORCED IMPREGNATION AS A WAR CRIME UNDER INTERNATIONAL LAW (New York, Centre for Reproductive Law & Policy 1993) 33 pages.
- Hastings Law School Symposium, Rape as a Weapon of War in the Former Yugoslavia, 5 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. 69-88 (1994).
- International Human Rights Law Group, No Justice: No Peace: Accountability for Rape and Gender-Based Violence in the Former Yugoslavia, 5 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. 89-128 (1994).
- Kapidzic, Diana & Daidzic, Aida, BISER: A Conversation with Bosnian Women Living in Exile, 5 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. 53-68 (1994) (Sara Kurlich trans. & ed.).
- KHUSHALANI, YOUGINDRA, DIGNITY AND HONOUR OF WOMEN AS BASIC AND FUNDAMENTAL RIGHTS (Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1982) 153 pages.
- Kohn, Elizabeth A., Rape as a Weapon of War: Women's Human Rights During the Dissolution of Yugoslavia, 24 GOLDEN GATE U. L. REV. 199-228 (1994).
- Levy, Arden B., International Prosecution of Rape in Warfare: Nondiscriminatory Recognition and Enforcement, 4 UCLA WOMEN'S L.J. 255-97 (1994).
- MacKinnon, Catharine A., Crimes of War, Crimes of Peace, in ON HUMAN RIGHTS: THE OXFORD AMNESTY LECTURES, 1993, at 83-109 (Shute & Hurley eds., New York, Basic Books 1993) 262 pages.
- MERON, THEODOR, RAPE AS A CRIME UNDER INTERNATIONAL HUMANITARIAN LAW, 87 AM. J. INT'L L. 424-28 (1993).
- Mertus, Julie, "Woman" in the Service of National Identity, 5 HASTINGS WOMEN'S L.J. 5-23 (1994).
- Pratt, Kathleen M. & Fletcher, Laurel E., Time for Justice: The Case for International Prosecutions of Rape and Gender-Based Violence in the Former Yugoslavia, 9 BERKELEY WOMEN'S L.J. 77-102 (1994).

- Stiglmayer, Alexandra (ed.), MASS RAPE: THE WAR AGAINST WOMEN IN BOSNIA-HERZEGOVINA (London, University of Nebraska Press 1994) 234 pages.
- Tebory, Mala, The Status of Women in Humanitarian Law, in INTERNA-TIONAL LAW AT A TIME OF PERPLEXITY 941-52 (Dinstein ed., Dordrecht, Martinus Nijhoff 1989) 1056 pages.
- Thomas, Dorothy Q. & Ralph, Regan E., Rape in War: Challenging the Tradition of Impunity, SAIS REV. 81-99 (1994).
- UNITED NATIONS, RAPE AND ABUSE OF WOMEN IN THE TERRITORY OF THE FORMER YUGOSLAVIA, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/L.21 (1993) & U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/5 (1994).
- See also Human Rights Watch (III.C.-Bosnia-Herzegovina); Nizch (III.C.-Bosnia-Herzegovina); and (III.D.-Peru).

### G. Nationality and Citizenship

- Ackers, Louise, Women, Citizenship and European Community Law: The Gender Implications of the Free Movement Provisions, 1994 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 391-406.
- BHABHA, JACQUELINE, WOMEN'S MOVEMENT: WOMEN UNDER IMMIGRATION, NATIONALITY AND REFUGEE LAW (Staffordshire, Eng., Trentham Books 1994) 300 pages.
- Chan, Johannes M.M., The Right to a Nationality as a Human Right, 12 HUM. RTS. L.J. 1-14 (1991).
- CHINKIN, CHRISTINE & KHALIQ, URFAN, PRELIMINARY STUDY AND COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS OF THE IMMIGRATION AND NATIONALITY LAWS OF DIFFERENT STATES AND THEIR IMPACT UPON WOMEN (Report of the Committee on Feminism and International Law, Proceedings, 66th Conference of the International Law Association, 1994) 20 pages.
- Cortes, Irene & Lotilla, Raphael P.M., Nationality and International Law from the Philippine Perspective, 50 PHIL. L.J. 1-120 (1985).
- Goonesekere, Sivitri, Some Policies on Nationality Domicile and Personal Status in the South Asian Region and International Standards, PROCEEDINGS OF LAWASIA 1993, 8 FAM. L. SERIES 1-13 (1993) (Sri Lanka).
- Note, Soviet Wives of Foreign Citizens, U.N. BULL. 522-25 (1949).
- Stratton, Lisa C., The Right to Have Rights: Gender Discrimination in Nationality Laws, 77 MINN. L. REV. 195-239 (1992).
- See also Human Rights Watch (III.A.-Botswana); and Seny (III.A.-Botswana).

### H. Political Rights

- Lovenduski, Joni, The Women's Movement and Public Policy in Western Europe: Theory, Strategy, Practice and Politics, in WOMEN, EQUALITY AND EUROPE 107-25 (Buckley & Anderson eds., London, MacMillan Press 1988).
- LOVENDUSKI, JONI, WOMEN AND EUROPEAN POLITICS: CONTEMPORARY FEMINISM AND PUBLIC POLICY (Brighton, Wheatsheaf 1986) 474 pages.
- Makram-Ebeid, Mona, Exclusion of Women from Politics, in Human RIGHTS IN THE TWENTY-FIRST CENTURY: A GLOBAL CHALLENGE 89-94 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- Otto, Dianne, Challenging the 'New World Order': International Law, Global Democracy and the Possibilities for Women, 3 TRANSNAT'L L. & CONTEMP. PROBS. 370-415 (1993).
- UNITED NATIONS, CENTRE FOR SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT AND HUMANITARIAN AFFAIRS, WOMEN IN POLITICS AND DECISION-MAKING IN THE LATE TWENTIETH CENTURY: A UNITED NATIONS STUDY (Boston, Martinus Nijhoff 1992) 123 pages.

### I. Property Law

- Butegwa, Florence, Using the African Charter on Human and Peoples' Rights to Secure Women's Access to Land in Africa, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 495-514 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Freeman, Marsha, Women, Law, and Land at the Local Level: Claiming Women's Human Rights in Domestic Legal Systems, 16 HUM. RTS. Q. 559-75 (1994).

### J. Prostitution, Trafficking in Women, and Slavery-Like Practices

- Bassiouni, Cherif M., Enslavement as an International Crime, 23 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 445-517 (1991).
- BRUSSA, LICIA, SURVEY ON PROSTITUTION, MIGRATION AND TRAFFIC IN WOMEN: HISTORY AND CURRENT SITUATION (Strasbourg, Council of Europe 1991) 68 pages.

- Demleitner, Nora V., Forced Prostitution: Naming an International Offense, 18 FORDHAM INT'L L.J. 163-97 (1994).
- Dolgopol, Ustinia, Women's Voices, Women's Pain, 17 Hum. Rts. Q. 127-54 (1995).
- Hsu, Yvonne Park, "Comfort Women" from Korea: Japan's World War II Sex Slaves and the Legitimacy of Their Claims for Reparations, 2 PAC. RIM L. & POL. J. 97-129 (1993).
- HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, A MODERN FORM OF SLAVERY: TRAFFICKING OF BURMESE WOMEN AND GIRLS INTO BROTHELS IN THAILAND (New York, Human Rights Watch 1993) 160 pages.
- INTERNATIONAL COMMISSION OF JURISTS, COMFORT WOMEN: AN UNFINISHED ORDEAL (Geneva, I.C.J. 1994) 205 pages.
- Lassen, Nina, Slavery and Slavery-like Practices: United Nations Standards and Implementation, 57 NORDIC J. INT'L L. 197-227 (1988).
- Parker, Karen & Chew, Jennifer, Compensation for Japan's World War II War-Rape Victims, 17 HASTINGS INT'L & COMP. L. REV. 497-549 (1994).
- Reanda, Laura, Prostitution as a Human Rights Question: Problems and Prospects of United Nations Action, 13 Hum. Rts. O. 202-28 (1991).
- Scibelli, Pasqua, Empowering Prostitutes: A Proposal for International Legal Reform, 10 HARV. WOMEN'S L.J. 117-57 (1987).
- Zoglin, Kathryn, United Nation Action Against Slavery: A Critical Evaluation, 8 Hum. Rts. Q. 306-39 (1986).

### K. Refugees

- BONNERJEA, LUCY, SHAMING THE WORLD: THE NEEDS OF WOMEN REFUGEES (London, CHANGE 1985) 23 pages.
- Castel, Jacqueline R., Rape, Sexual Assault and the Meaning of Persecution, 4 INT'L J. REFUGEE L. 39-56 (1992).
- Cervenak, Christine M., Promoting Inequality: Gender-Based Discrimination in UNRWA's Approach to Palestine Refugee Status, 16 HUM. RTS. Q. 300-74 (1994).
- Cipriani, Linda, Gender and Persecution: Protecting Women Under International Refugee Law, 7 GEORGETOWN IMMIGR. L.J. 511-48 (1993).
- De Meyer, Jan, Guidelines for the Asylum Claims of Women, in WORKING WITH REFUGEE WOMEN: A PRACTICAL GUIDE 103-06 (Geneva, International NGO Working Group on Refugee Women 1989).

- Fox, Kristine M., Gender Persecution: Canadian Guidelines Offer a Model for Refugee Determination in the United States, 11 ARIZ. J. INT'L & COMP. L. 117-44 (1994).
- Gilbert, Lauren, Rights, Refugee Women & Reproductive Health, 44 AM. U. L. REV. 1213-52 (1995).
- Goldberg, Pamela, Anyplace but Home: Asylum in the United States for Women Fleeing Intimate Violence, 26 CORNELL INT'L L.J. 565-604 (1993).
- Greatbatch, Jaqueline, The Gender Difference: Feminist Critiques of Refugee Discourse, 1 INT'L J. REFUGEE L. 518-27 (1989).
- Johnsson, Anders B., The International Protection of Women Refugees: A Summary of Principal Problems and Issues, 1 INT'L J. REFUGEE L. 221-32 (1989).
- Kelley, Ninette, Report on the International Consultation on Refugee Women Geneva, 15-19 November 1988, 1 INT. J. REFUGEE L. 233-41 (1989).
- Kelly, Nancy, Gender-Related Persecution: Assessing the Asylum Claims of Women, 26 CORNELL INT'L L.J. 625-74 (1993).
- Long, Walter C., Escape from Wonderland: Implementing Canada's Rational Procedures to the Evaluation of Women's Gender-Related Asylum Claims, 4 UCLA WOMEN'S L.J. 179-254 (1994).
- Margulies, Peter, Asylum, Intersectionality, and AIDS: Women with HIV as a Persecuted Social Group, 8 GEORGETOWN IMM. L.J. 521-55 (1994).
- Mawani, Nurjehan, Introducing the Immigration and Refugee Board Guidelines on Gender-Related Persecution, 5 INT'L J. REFUGEE L. 240-56 (1993).
- Neal, David L., Women as a Social Group: Recognizing Sex Based Persecution as Grounds for Asylum, 20 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 203-57 (1988).
- Oosterveld, Valerie L., Refugee Status for Female Circumcision Fugitives: Building a Canadian Precedent, 51 U. TORONTO FAC. L. REV. 277-303 (1993).
- Potter, Heather, Gender-Based Persecution: A Challenge to the Canadian Refugee Determination Process, 3 DALHOUSIE J.L. STUD. 81-104 (1994).
- Schenk, Todd Stewart, A Proposal to Improve the Treatment of Women in Asylum Law: Adding a "Gender" Category to the International Definition of "Refugee," 2 IND. J. GLOBAL L. STUD. 301-44 (1994).
- SPIJKERBOER, THOMAS, WOMEN AND REFUGEE STATUS: BEYOND THE PUBLIC/PRIVATE DISTINCTION (The Hague, Emancipation Council 1994) 86 pages.
- Stairs, Felicite & Pope, Lori, No Place Like Home: Assaulted Migrant Women's Claims to Refugee Status and Landings on Humanitarian and Compassionate Grounds, 6 J.L. & Soc. Pol. 148-225 (1990).

### L. Religion and Culture

- An-Na'im, Abdullahi A., Human Rights in the Muslim World: Socio-Political Conditions and Scriptural Imperatives, 3 HARV. HUM. RTS. J. 13-52 (1990).
- An-Na'im, Abdullahi A., Rights of Women and International Law in the Muslim Context, 9 WHITTIER L. REV. 491-516 (1987).
- An-Na'im, Abdullahi A., State Responsibility Under International Human Rights Law to Change Religious and Customary Laws, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 167-88 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Arzt, Donna E., The Application of International Human Rights Law in Islamic States, 12 Hum. Rts. Q. 202-30 (1990).
- Hossain, Sara, et al., Panel Discussion on Religious & Cultural Rights, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1385-88 (1995).
- Kissling, Frances, The Challenge of Christianity, 44 Am. U. L. Rev. 1345-49 (1995).
- Leites, Justin, Modernist Jurisprudence as a Vehicle for Gender Role Reform in the Islamic World, 22 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 251-330 (1991).
- Rahman, Anika, Religious Rights Versus Women's Rights in India: A Test Case for International Human Rights, 28 COLUM. J. TRANSNAT'L L. 473-98 (1990).
- Sullivan, Donna J., Gender Equality and Religious Freedom: Toward a Framework for Conflict Resolution, 24 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 795-856 (1992).
- Sullivan, Donna J., Advancing the Freedom of Religion or Belief Through the U.N. Declaration on the Elimination of Religious Intolerance and Discrimination, 82 Am. J. INT'L L. 487-520 (1988).
- Sullivan, Donna J., The Conflict Between Women's Rights and Religious Rights, 85 Am. Soc. Int'l L.: Proceedings 344-49 (1991).
- See also Coomaraswamy (III.B.).

### M. Reproductive Rights and Health

- Adjetey, Fitnat Naa-Adjeley, Reclaiming the African Woman's Individuality: The Struggle Between Women's Reproductive Autonomy and African Society and Culture, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1351-81 (1995).
- Boland, Reed, Population Policies, Human Rights, and Legal Change, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1257-78 (1995).

- Bustelo, Carlota, Reproductive Health and CEDAW, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1145-55 (1995).
- Chapman, Audrey R., Monitoring Women's Right to Health Under the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 44 AM. U. L. REV. 1157-75 (1995).
- Cohen, Cynthia Price, International Fora for the Vindication of Human Rights Violated by the U.S. International Population Policy, 20 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 241-66 (1987).
- Coliver, Sandra, The Right of Access to Information About Reproductive Health Under International Law, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1279-1303 (1995).
- Coliver, Sandra (ed.), THE RIGHT TO KNOW: HEALTH, HUMAN RIGHTS AND FAMILY PLANNING INFORMATION (London, Article 19 - International Centre Against Censorship forthcoming 1995).
- Coliver, Sandra & Newman, Frank, Using International Human Rights Law to Influence United States Foreign Population Policy: Resort to Courts or Congress, 20 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 53-91 (1987).
- Cook, Rebecca J., Human Rights and Reproductive Self-Determination, 44 Ам. U. L. Rev. 975-1016 (1995).
- Cook, Rebecca J., International Protection of Women's Reproductive Rights, 24 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 645-728 (1992).
- Cook, Rebecca J., U.S. Population Policy, Sex Discrimination and Principles of Equality Under International Law, 20 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 93-142 (1988).
- COOK, REBECCA J., WOMEN'S HEALTH AND HUMAN RIGHTS (Geneva, World Health Organization 1994) 62 pages.
- Cook, Rebecca J. & Maine, Deborah, Spousal Veto over Family Planning Services, 77 AM. J. PUB. HEALTH 339-44 (1987), reprinted in Spanish in 3 Profamilia 30-38 (1987).
- Fathalla, Mahmoud F., The Impact of Reproductive Subordination of Women's Health-Family Planning Services, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1179-89 (1995).
- Forder, Caroline J., Abortion: A Constitutional Problem in European Perspective, 1 MAASTRICHT J. EUR. & COMP. L. 56-100 (1994).
- Freedman, Lynn & Isaacs, Stephen L., Human Rights and Reproductive Choice, 24 STUD. FAM. PLAN. 18-30 (1993).
- Freedman, Lynn & Maine, Deborah, Facing Facts: The Role of Epidemiology in Reproductive Rights Advocacy, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1085-92 (1995).
- Gruskin, Sofia, Negotiating the Relationship of HIV/AIDS to Reproductive Health and Reproductive Rights, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1191-205 (1995).
- Hartman, Joan F., The Impact of the Reagan Administration's International Population Policy on Human Rights Relating to Health and the Family, 20 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 169-91 (1987).

- Hendriks, Aart, Promotion and Protection of Women's Right to Sexual and Reproductive Health Under International Law: The Economic Covenant and the Women's Convention, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1123-44 (1995).
- Hernández, Berta E., To Bear or Not to Bear: Reproductive Freedom as an International Human Right, 18 BROOKLYN J. INT'L L. 309-58 (1991).
- Law, Sylvia A. & Rackner, Lisa F., Gender Equality and the Mexico City Policy, 20 N.Y.U. J. INT'L L. & POL. 193-228 (1987).
- Michel, Aaron E., Abortion and International Law: The Status and Possible Extension of Women's Right to Privacy, 20 J. FAM. L. 241-61 (1981-82).
- Moser, Caroline & Tinker, Anne, Gender Planning: Different Policies Approaches to Reproductive Health, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1113-19 (1995).
- Phelan, Diarmuid Rossa, Right to Life of the Unborn v. Promotion of Trade in Services: The European Court of Justice and the Normative Shaping of the European Union, 55 Mod. L. Rev. 670-89 (1992).
- Plata, Maria Isabel, Reproductive Rights as Human Rights: The Colombian Case, in Human Rights of Women: National and International Perspectives 515-31 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Spahn, Elizabeth, Abortion, Speech and the European Community, 1 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 17-32 (1992).
- Stark, Barbara, International Human Rights and Family Planning: A Modest Proposal, 18 DEN. J. INT'L L. & POL. 59-82 (1989).
- Stoffregen, Seth S., Abortion and the Freedom to Travel in the European Economic Community: A Perspective on Attorney General v. X, 28 NEW ENG. L. REV. 543-76 (1993).
- Thompson, Angela, International Protection of Women's Rights: An Analysis of Open Door Counselling Ltd. and Dublin Well Woman Centre v. Ireland, 12 BOSTON UNIVERSITY INT'L L.J. 371-406 (1994).
- Tomasevski, Katarina, European Approaches to Enhancing Reproductive Freedom, 44 Am. U. L. REV. 1037-51 (1995).
- TOMASEVSKI, KATARINA, HUMAN RIGHTS IN POPULATION POLICIES (Lund, Swedish International Development Authority 1994) 127 pages.
- See also Shelton (II.D.); Amin & Hossain (III.B.-Bangladesh); Rahman (III.B.-Pakistan); Cole (III.C.-Ireland); Colvin (III.C.-Ireland); Smyth (III.C.-Ireland); Wilkinson (III.C.-Ireland); Zielinska & Plakwicz (III.C.-Poland); and Human Rights Watch (III.C.-Turkey); Gilbert (IV.K.).

### N. Social and Economic Welfare, and Development

- BROCAS, ANNE-MARIE, WOMEN AND SOCIAL SECURITY: PROGRESS TOWARDS EQUALITY OF TREATMENT (Geneva, International Labour Office 1990) 116 pages.
- Charlesworth, Hilary, The Public/Private Distinction and the Right to Development in International Law, 12 AUSTL. Y.B. INT'L L. 190-204 (1992).
- Chinkin, Christine & Wright, Shelley, The Hunger Trap: Women, Food, and Self-Determination, 14 MICH. J. INT'L L. 262-321 (1993).
- Cullen, Holly, *The Subsidiary Woman*, 1994 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 407-21.
- Kuenyehia, Akua, The Impact of Structural Adjustment Programs on Women's International Human Rights: The Example of Ghana, in Human Rights of Women: National and International Perspectives 422-36 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Scott, Craig, The Interdependence and Permeability of Human Rights Norms: Towards a Partial Fusion of the International Covenants on Human Rights, 27 OSGOODE HALL L.J. 770-859 (1989).
- Sohrab, Julia Adiba, Women and Social Security: The Limits of EEC Equality Law, 1 J. Soc. Welfare & Fam. L. 5-17 (1994).
- Stark, Barbara, Nurturing Rights: An Essay on Women, Peace and International Human Rights, 13 MICH. J. INT'L L. 144-60 (1991).
- Tomasevski, Katarina, Women, in ECONOMIC, SOCIAL AND CULTURAL RIGHTS: A TEXTBOOK (Eide, Krause & Rosas eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff forthcoming 1995) 508 pages.
- Tomasevski, Katarina, Women-in-Development Cooperation: A Human Rights Perspective, 6 NEWSLETTER: NETH. Q. HUM. RTS. 29-54 (1988).
- Waring, Marilyn, Gender and International Law: Women and the Right to Development, 12 AUSTL. Y.B. INT'L L. 177-89 (1992).
- Wright, Shelley, Economic Rights and Social Justice: A Feminist Analysis of Some International Human Rights Conventions, 12 AUSTL. Y.B. INT'L L. 242-64 (1992).

### O. Violence Against Women

AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL, WOMEN IN THE FRONT LINE: HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATIONS AGAINST WOMEN (London, Amnesty International 1991) 56 pages.

- ASHWORTH, GEORGINA, OF VIOLENCE AND VIOLATION: WOMEN AND HUMAN RIGHTS (London, CHANGE 1986) 23 pages.
- BAUER, JAN, REPORT OF NGO EXPERT MEETING ON THE MANDATE OF THE SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN, ITS CAUSES AND CONSEQUENCES (Montreal, International Centre for Human Rights and Democratic Development 1994) 55 pages.
- Blatt, Deborah, Recognizing Rape as a Method of Torture, 19 REV. L. & SOC. CHANGE 821-65 (1992).
- BUNCH, CHARLOTTE & CARRILLO, ROXANNA, GENDER VIOLENCE: A DEVELOPMENT AND HUMAN RIGHTS ISSUE (New Jersey, Centre for Women's Global Leadership 1991) 42 pages.
- Carlson-Whitley, Angela K., Dowry Death: A Violation of the Right to Life Under Article Six of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, 17 U. PUGET SOUND L. REV. 637-64 (1994).
- Chapman, Jane Roberts, Violence Against Women as a Violation of Human Rights, 17 Soc. Just. 53-70 (1990).
- Charlesworth, Hilary & Chinkin, Christine, Violence Against Women: A Global Issue, in WOMEN, MALE VIOLENCE AND THE LAW 13-34 (Institute of Criminology Monograph Series, No. 6, Stubbs ed., Sydney, 1994).
- COOMARASWAMY, RADHIKA, PRELIMINARY REPORT SUBMITTED BY THE SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN, ITS CAUSES AND CONSEQUENCES, Ms. RADHIKA COOMARASWAMY, IN ACCORDANCE WITH COMMISSION ON HUMAN RIGHTS RESOLUTION 1994/45, U.N. Doc. E/CN.4/1995/42 (1994) 91 pages.
- Copelon, Rhonda, Recognizing the Egregious in the Everyday: Domestic Violence as Torture, 25 COLUM. HUM. RTS. L. REV. 291-367 (1994).
- Culliton, Katherine M., Finding a Mechanism to Enforce Women's Right to State Protection from Domestic Violence in the Americas, 34 HARV. INT'L L.J. 507-61 (1993).
- Fitzpatrick, Joan, The Use of International Human Rights Norms to Combat Violence Against Women, in Human Rights Of Women: National and International Perspectives 534-71 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Heise, Lori, Violence Against Women, 44 Am. U. L. Rev. 1207-11 (1995). INTERNATIONAL HUMAN RIGHTS LAW GROUP, TOKEN GESTURES, WOMEN'S HUMAN RIGHTS AND UN REPORTING: THE UN SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON TORTURE (Washington, D.C., I.H.R.L.G. 1993) 33 pages.
- INTERNATIONAL LEAGUE FOR HUMAN RIGHTS, COMBATTING VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN (New York, International League for Human Rights 1993) 118 pages.

- MacKinnon, Catharine A., On Torture: A Feminist Perspective on Human Rights, in Human Rights in the Twenty-First Century: A GLOBAL CHALLENGE 7-20 (Mahoney & Mahoney eds., Netherlands, Martinus Nijhoff 1993).
- PROFAMILIA SERVICIOS LEGALES PARA MUJERES, [PROFAMILIA LEGAL SERVICES FOR WOMEN], LA VIOLENCIA Y LOS DERECHOS HUMANOS DE LA MUJER [VIOLENCE AND THE HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN] (Bogota, Printex Impresores 1992) 208 pages.
- Roth, Kenneth, Domestic Violence as an International Human Rights Issue, in HUMAN RIGHTS OF WOMEN: NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL PERSPECTIVES 326-39 (Cook ed., Philadelphia, University of Pennsylvania Press 1994).
- Spatz, Melissa, A "Lesser" Crime: A Comparative Study of Legal Defenses for Men Who Kill Their Wives, 24 COLUM. J.L. & Soc. Probs. 597-638 (1991).
- Thomas, Dorothy Q. & Beasley, Mishele E., Domestic Violence as a Human Rights Issue, 15 Hum. Rts. Q. 36-62 (1993).
- See also Wing (I.D.); Human Rights Watch (III.A.-Kuwait), (III.A.-Somalia), (III.B.-India), (III.D.-Brazil), (III.D.-Haiti); Minnesota Advocates for Human Rights (III.C.-Romania); and Castel (IV.K.).